The Fraught Debate Over Reopening Schools

And the Need to Focus on Science

BY RACHEL M. COHEN

any families are desperate to get their kids back to school, and many political leaders agree, worried about harm to children's educations and believing that key to fixing the economy is making it easier for parents to work. But the pandemic, which is still raging, has led to one of the most politicized and divisive debates in America: Can we safely reopen schools?

The go-to academic on this question has become Emily Oster, a prominent economist at Brown University. Oster doesn't have a background in public health, but over the last decade she has earned a reputation as a data-driven, empathetic, and trusted parenting expert. Since March, she's been helping families navigate questions around school reopenings, giving numerous interviews, and writing op-eds.

Oster tells her audiences that she's using data to help inform the best decisions possible, though at times she's adopted more explicit advocacy on the need to reopen schools. Occasionally, she has downplayed negative research findings that complicate the picture, and amplified studies that experts say were weak.

Rachel M. Cohen is a journalist based in Washington, DC, and a former American Prospect writing fellow. Adapted with permission from "Why Reopening Schools Has Become the Most Fraught Debate of the Pandemic," © The American Prospect, Prospect.org, 2020. All rights reserved. The original article, which makes a much more detailed argument, is available at bit.ly/3kFGSWf.



In late July, when a study¹ came out that suggested children with COVID-19 have a higher viral load than adults, Oster quickly wrote a piece saying it would be a "very big leap" to apply these findings to school reopening discussions.2 Instead, she urged focus on a large South Korea contact tracing study, which suggested younger children transmitted the virus in their households at a lower rate than other groups.3 A month later, the leaders for that South Korea study said it wasn't really clear who infected whom in the households, and called for further research.⁴ Even today, how effectively children transmit the virus to others remains one of the fuzziest, and most pressing, questions.

In late August, Oster announced a new project of "systematic data collection and reporting" on COVID-19 in schools.⁵ With a public desperate to return to normalcy and school reopening at the forefront of that, it didn't take long for national outlets to start reporting Oster's data. These stories clearly suggested that COVID-19 infections in schools were few and far between. But they also reflected an extremely small and unrepresentative sample of schools.

Oster acknowledged that more data would be needed to understand what was

going on in areas with high transmission, but she made no mention that students are still getting tested at significantly lower levels than adults, and that many schools have no requirement for even symptomatic students to be tested. Nevertheless, her findings were soon echoed by influential media figures. When some public health experts offered objections and reason for skepticism,6 the media establishment either ignored them or cast them as liberal hysterics. In fact, anyone who objected must be unreasonably searching for a world where zero risk exists. This is a straw man, of course, but an effective one-and one easily found in many articles about school reopenings.

Oster told me in late October they're working to make their dataset "more representative" and conceded that those who opted to voluntarily report tended to be a "higher-income sample, and more suburban." This work-in-progress dataset wouldn't be such a concern if Oster wasn't disseminating broad conclusions based upon it throughout the fall. In a *Wall Street Journal* article published in October, Oster told the reporter that her data "suggests the risks to kids from going to school are small."⁷

Rebekah Jones, a former Florida Department of Health data scientist who says she

FION BY MALTE MUELLER/GETTY IMAGES

TLISTRAT

was fired in May over a refusal to manipulate her state's COVID-19 stats, has publicly pushed back on Oster's claims.⁸ Over the summer, Jones launched her own national tracker of school coronavirus cases called COVID Monitor.⁹ It's run in partnership with Google and FinMango, a financial-literacy nonprofit. By the end of October, it had data from nearly 4,000 school districts, over 26 times the number in Oster's dataset. Oster approached Jones's team in August about potentially collaborating, and they offered Oster full and free access to their data. "But she basically decided to just pick what data she wanted, not what's available," says Jones.

Things came to a head following a viral Atlantic piece Oster published early in October, with the controversial headline "Schools Aren't Super-Spreaders."10 While surveys of parents have shown reticence to schools reopening, especially among parents of color,11 Oster chalked up slower reopenings to "fear and bad press." Her piece said nothing about low in-person attendance rates for districts that have reopened, the lag time in reporting, and the persistent inadequacy in testing and tracing school-related cases. It also didn't mention the major public health fear that transmission could change as the weather gets colder. It made no mention of the fact that children then made up 10 percent of all COVID-19 cases in the US, up from 2 percent in April.12 Oster's story also said nothing about race. Black13 and Latino14 communities have been contracting COVID and dying of it at higher rates, and while Oster targeted Chicago, Los Angeles, and Houston specifically for not reopening schools, there was no mention that these cities have higher concentrations of Black and Latino families.

A study published in mid-September estimated that up to 44 million high-risk adults in the US either work in schools or have school-aged children.¹⁵ "You can have a low overall positivity rate and it still be a place where you don't want to open schools because it will further the health disparities and minority children will be at greater risk," says Theresa Chapple, an applied epidemiologist who focuses on child and maternal health.

Chapple thinks many leading the conversation have lost sight of the goal, which is to reduce the rate of the coronavirus in the community. "If opening schools is adding to community transmission, then

🔼 للاستشارات

we're fighting a harder battle, even if we raise transmission by a tenth of a point," she says. "People don't want to come out and say they're OK with others dying, so instead they just cite a small percentage number and avoid talking about what that actually translates to for people, families, and communities."

Public health groups that initially made firmer declarations about the safety of kids and coronavirus have since tamped down their statements. One of the most prominent is the American Academy of Pediatrics, which made waves in late June when it issued strongly worded guidance urging schools to open for in-person learning, and stating that "the preponderance of evidence indicates that children ... may be less likely to become infected and ... to spread infection."¹⁶ In August, the association updated its guidance to say more research is needed to understand infectivity and transmissibility in children, and that opening schools to all students is "likely not feasible" in many places because of community spread.¹⁷

In late August, Laura Garabedian, a professor of population medicine at Harvard Medical School, and Rebecca Haffajee, a health policy researcher at RAND, coauthored an op-ed in USA Today on the limitations of existing studies that had suggested children could transmit less COVID-19 than adults.¹⁸ Both are parents in the Boston suburbs, and after attending Zoom meetings to learn about their schools' plans for reopening, they realized quickly that leaders were making decisions based on shaky research.

In a joint interview, Garabedian and Haffajee said that in places where schools quickly test, contact trace, and impose measures like mask wearing, upgraded ventilation, and social distancing, reopenings seem to be working. But they acknowledged that not all communities have the resources to put those mitigation strategies in place, and they wonder what will happen in places where community rates rise, and contact tracing becomes overwhelmed. The researchers said we also have no clear idea of what would result if schools were again doing in-person learning at full capacity, which is happening in few places in the US.

Research has long shown that in-person instruction is better for children. The nation's inequitable access to broadband internet has made virtual learning even harder for millions of families to access,¹⁹ and the fact that bars and restaurants remained open throughout the fall while schools were closed was a staggering political choice.²⁰

How effectively children transmit the virus remains one of the fuzziest, and most pressing, questions.

Still, many adults work in schools, and illness and death can set back kids, too. If children infect their parents, teachers, or neighbors, or spend time in school anxious that they might, experts warn that too could yield harm. "Children are not the only ones at school," says Chapple. "We do not know the impact that infected children can have on our vulnerable populations. The conversation can't just be about children, it has to be about children and communities."

Endnotes

1. T. Heald-Sargent et al., "Age-Related Differences in Nasopharyngeal Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 (SARS-COV-2) Levels in Patients with Mild to Moderate Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)," JAMA Pediatrics 174, no. 9 (2020): 902–903.

2. E. Oster, "A Study Shows Children Can Carry Tons of Virus. What Does That Mean for Schools?," *Slate*, August 5, 2020.

3. Y. Park et al., "Contact Tracing During Coronavirus Outbreak, South Korea, 2020," *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 26, no. 10 (October 2020): 2465–2468.

4. J. Kim et al., "Role of Children in Household Transmission of COVID-19," Archives of Disease in Childhood 105 (2020).

5. E. Oster, "How the Media Has Us Thinking All Wrong About the Coronavirus," *Washington Post*, August 25, 2020.

6. T. Chapple, Twitter post, October 17, 2020, 2:56 pm, twitter.com/Theresa_Chapple/ status/1317540116773175297.

7. L. Brody, "More Schools Are Reopening as COVID-19 Cases Rise Nationwide," *Wall Street Journal*, October 19, 2020.

8. R. Jones, interview by R. Martin, "Florida Scientist Says She Was Fired for Not Manipulating COVID-19 Data," *Morning Edition*, National Public Radio, June 29, 2020.

9. The Covid Monitor, "COVID-19 Reporting in Schools," FinMango and Florida COVID Action, experience.arcgis.com/ experience/fb52d598982f41faac714b5ebe32e7d1.

10. E. Oster, "Schools Aren't Super-Spreaders," *Atlantic*, October 9, 2020.

11. M. Barnum and C. Bryan, "Despite Stress of Closures, Most Parents Wary of Rush to Return to School Buildings, Polls Show," *Chalkbeat*, June 14, 2020.

12. "COVID Cases Rising Among Children as Students Return to School, CDC Says," *NBC 4 New York*, September 29, 2020.

(Continued on page 40)

Identifying and Teaching Students The Power of "Screen Time" with Significant Reading Problems

(Continued from page 11)

23. Fletcher and Vaughn, "Response to Intervention."

24. For similar models, see G. Batsche et al., Response to Intervention: Policy Considerations and Implementation (Alexandria, VA: National Association of State Directors of Special Education, 2005); and J. Kovaleski, A. VanDerHeyden, and E. Shapiro, The RTI Approach to Evaluating Learning Disabilities (New York: Guilford Press, 2013).

25. Y. Petscher et al., Screening for Dyslexia (Washington, DC: US Department of Education, Office of Elementary and Second-ary Education, Office of Special Education Programs, National Center on Improving Literacy, 2019).

26. L. Fuchs et al., "Bringing Data-Based Individualization to Scale: A Call for the Next-Generation Technology of Teacher Supports," Journal of Learning Disabilities (forthcoming)

27. C. Greenwood, B. Horton, and C. Utley, "Academic Engagement: Current Perspectives on Research and Practice," School Psychology Review 31, no. 3 (2002): 328-349; and J. Stallings, R. Johnson, and J. Goodman, "Engaged Rates: Does Grade Level Make a Difference?," Journal of Research in Childhood Education 1 (1986): 20-26.

28. D. Chard and E. Kameenui, "Struggling First-Grade Readers: The Frequency and Progress of Their Reading," Journal of Special Education 34, no. 1 (2000): 28-38; and S. Vaughn et al., "Reading Instruction for Students with LD and EBD: A Synthesis of Observation Studies," Journal of Special Education 36, no. 1 (2002): 2-13.

29. See, for example, M. Lovett et al., "Treating the Core Deficits of Developmental Dyslexia: Evidence of Transfer of Learning After Phonologically- and Strategy-Based Reading Training Programs, " Developmental Psychology 30, no. 6 (1994): 805–822; and R. Morris et al., "Multiple-Component Remediation for Developmental Reading Disabilities: IQ, Socioeconomic Status, and Race as Factors in Remedial Outcome," Journal of Learning Disabilities 45, no. 2 (2012): 99-127.

30. M. Lovett, R. Barron, and J. Frijters, "Word Identification Difficulties in Children and Adolescents with Reading Disabilities: Intervention Research Findings," in Handbook of Learning Disabilities, ed. H. Swanson, K. Harris, and S. Graham (New York: Guilford Press, 2013).

31. Morris et al., "Multiple-Component Remediation."

32. C. Denton et al., "An Evaluation of Intensive Intervention for Students with Persistent Reading Difficulties." Journal of Learning Disabilities 39, no. 5 (2006): 447-466.

Apply to Become a **Peer Reviewer**

American Educator strives to publish the highest quality research and ideas. To strengthen our work, we need to draw on your experience and expertise—so we're developing a peer review board. If you share our commitment to educational equity from early childhood to adulthood, please visit aft.org/ae-peer-review to learn more about becoming a reviewer and submit your application today.

(Continued from page 25)

Technologies Can Work Together to Support Learning," Computers & Education 54, no. 3 (2010): 669-678.

21. A. Shamir, O. Korat, and N. Barbi, "The Effects of CD-ROM Storybook Reading on Low SES Kindergartners' Emergent Literacy as a Function of Learning Context," Computers & Education 51, no. 1 (2008): 354-367

22. R. Silverman et al., "Effects of a Cross-Age Peer Learning Program on the Vocabulary and Comprehension of English Learners and Non-English Learners in Elementary School, Elementary School Journal 117, no. 3 (2017): 485-512.

23. Shamir et al., "The Effects of CD-ROM Storybook Reading"; and Silverman et al., "Effects of a Cross-Age Peer Learning Program."

24. M. Martin-Beltrán et al., "Using Digital Texts vs. Paper Texts to Read Together: Insights into Engagement and Mediation of Literacy Practices Among Linguistically Diverse Students." International Journal of Educational Research 82 (2017): 135-146.

25. W. Chen and J. L. Adler, "Assessment of Screen Exposure in Young Children, 1997–2014," JAMA Pediatrics 173, no. 4 (2019): 391-393; and Common Sense Media, The Common Sense Census: Media Use by Tweens and Teens in 2019 (San Francisco: Common Sense Media, 2019).

26. S. Pappas, "What Do We Really Know About Kids and Screens," American Psychological Association 51, no. 3 $(2020) \cdot 42$

27. J. Gillen and N. Kucirkova, "Percolating Spaces: Creative Ways of Using Digital Technologies to Connect Young Chil-dren's School and Home Lives," British Journal of Educational Technology 49, no. 5 (2018): 834-846.

28. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, How People Learn II: Learners, Contexts, and Cultures (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 2018).

29. K. Mills and A. Levido, "iPed: Pedagogy for Digital Text Production," Reading Teacher 65, no. 1 (2011): 80-91. 30. Labbo and Kuhn, "Weaving Chains of Affect and

Cognition

Teaching About Identity, Racism, and Fairness

(Continued from page 39)

4. S. Smith, M. R. Granja, and U. S. Nguyen, New York State Profile of Young Children in Deep Poverty (New York: National Center for Children in Poverty, Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University, 2017).

5. Annie E. Casey Foundation, A Shared Sentence: The Devastating Toll of Parental Incarceration on Kids, Families and Communities, Policy Report (2016), 2.

6. L. J. Schweinhart, H. V. Barnes, and D. P. Weikart, Significant Benefits: The High/Scope Perry Preschool Study Through Age 27 (Ypsilanti, MI: High/Scope Press, 1993); L. J. Schweinhart et al., Lifetime Effects: The High/Scope Perry Preschool Study Through Age 40 (Ypsilanti, MI: High/Scope Press, 2005); and D. P. Weikart, Longitudinal Results of the Ypsilanti Perry Preschool Project (Ypsilanti, MI: High/Scope Educational Research Foundation, 1993).

7. J. Heckman and G. Karapakula, The Perry Preschoolers at Late Midlife: A Study in Design-Specific Inference (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019).

8. K. B. Clark, Prejudice and Your Child (Boston: Beacon Press, 1963); M. E. Goodman, Race Awareness in Young Children (Cambridge, MA: Addison-Wesley, 1952); and H. Trager and M. R. Yarrow, *They Learn What They Live: Prejudice in Young Children*, Problems of Race and Culture in American Education, Issue 8 (New York: Harper & Brothers, 1952).

9. P. Bronson and A. Merryman, "See Baby Discriminate," Newsweek, September 14, 2009, 53-59

10. J. Lane, Young Children and Racial Justice (London: National Children's Bureau, 2008).

11. L. Derman-Sparks and P. Ramsey, with J. O. Edwards, What If All the Kids Are White? Anti-Bias Multicultural Education with Young Children and Families, 2nd ed. (New York: Teachers College Press, 2011).

12. Derman-Sparks and Ramsey, What If? 13. Clark, Prejudice and Your Child, 81.

The Fraught Debate Over **Reopening Schools**

(Continued from page 27)

13. S. Soucheray, "US Blacks 3 Times More Likely Than Whites to Get COVID-19," Center for Infectious Disease Research and Policy, August 14, 2020.

14. M. Jordan and R. Oppel, "For Latinos and COVID-19, Doctors Are Seeing an 'Alarming' Disparity," New York Times, May 7, 2020.

15. T. Selden, T. Berdahl, and Z. Fang, "The Risk of Severe COVID-19 Within Households of School Employees and School-Age Children," Health Affairs 39, no. 11 (2020): 2002-2009

16. "COVID-19 Planning Considerations: Guidance for School Re-Entry," American Academy of Pediatrics, services.aap.org/ en/pages/2019-novel-coronavirus-covid-19-infections/ clinical-guidance/covid-19-planning-considerations-return-toin-person-education-in-schools.

17. "COVID-19 Planning Considerations."

18. L. Garabedian and R. Haffajee, "Schools Need to Assume Kids Can Get and Spread COVID, and Operate Safely for All Ages," USA Today, August 28, 2020.

19. K. Forde, "No Access: Remote Learning Widens US Digital Divide for Students," Al Jazeera, October 23, 2020.

20. D. Dayen, "Unsanitized: Paying Restaurants to Close Is a Public Health Imperative," American Prospect, October 22, 2020.

The Education of American Indian Students

(Continued from page 31)

and J. Kalt. "American Indian Self-Determination: The Political Economy of a Successful Policy," JOPNA Working Paper No. 1, Native Nations Institute for Leadership, Management, and Policy et al., 2010

14. US Government Accountability Office, Bureau of Indian Education Needs to Improve Oversight of School Spending, GAO-15-121 (Washington, DC: November 2014).

15. National Congress of American Indians, Tribal Leaders Toolkit.

16. For results of the 2015 National Indian Education Study, see National Center for Education Statistics, National Indian Education Study 2015: American Indian and Alaska Native Students at Grades 4 and 8, NCES 2017-161 (Washington, DC: US Department of Education, 2017); and National Center for Education Statistics, National Indian Education Study 2015: A Closer Look, NCES 2019-048 (Washington, DC: US Department of Education, 2019).

17. Technical Review Panel for the National Indian Education Study, National Indian Education Study 2015: Setting the Context (Sault Ste. Marie, MI: Sault Printing Co., 2015), 4.

Ensuring American Indian Students Receive an Equitable, Just, and Appropriate Education

(Continued from page 34)

Endnotes

1. L. Ferlazzo, "Response: 'Something Must Change' to Address Challenges Facing Native American Youth," Classroom Q&A with Larry Ferlazzo (blog), Education Week, April 22, 2019.

2. L. Sabzalian, Indigenous Children's Survivance in Public Schools (New York: Routledge, 2019).

3. E. Style, "Curriculum as Window and Mirror," National SEED Project, nationalseedproject.org/key-seed-texts/ curriculum-as-window-and-mirror.

4. T. McCarty and A. W. Snell, State of the Field: The Role of Native Languages and Cultures in American Indian, Alaska Native, and Native Hawaiian Student Achievement, policy brief (Phoenix: Center for Indian Education, Arizona State University, 2011).

5. K. Lomawaima and J. Ostler, "Reconsidering Richard Henry Pratt: Cultural Genocide and Native Liberation in an Era of Racial Oppression," Journal of American Indian Education 57, no. 1 (2018): 82